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Issue 40                       Newsletter                         June 2009 

 Hello again, and hope this finds you all set up for the summer.  Parish Day is 

coming, so if you would like to come and see us, or could help out, please see details on the 

back page.   

 We have an extra event in August, as Byfleet Bowls Club are hosting an evening at 

the Club House.  This was good fun last year, so if you fancy coming along and having a 

go, see details below.  Also please note a change of venue for October. 

 If you fancy getting creative over the summer, we are holding a photo competition, 

with winners to be made into a calendar for 2010.  So if you think you can give David 

Bailey a run for his money, see the back page.   

 Finally, after the AGM it is subs renewal time.  If you have already paid, thank you 

for your continued support.  If your renewal is due, there should be a slip inside this 

newsletter, and we hope you will decide to continue with us.   

FORTHCOMING 

EVENTS 2009 

 

2009 
 

 

Thursday 18th JUNE: Following the success of last 

year, weôve decided to hold another Membersô 

Evening where the floor is open for short talks by 

members, questions, showing interesting articles or 

pictures. 

Byfleet Heritage Centre, Byfleet Library, 8.15pm 
 

 

 

Thursday 16th JULY: A History of Byfleet Parish Day 

by Tessa Westlake.  Come and hear about how our 

local fete got started.  Then on Saturday come along 

and see us at the real thing. 

Byfleet Heritage Centre, Byfleet Library, 8.15pm 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Thursday 10th SEPTEMBER: Julian Pooley from the 

Surrey History Centre will show us Illustrations of 

Surrey collected by Robert Barclay.   

Byfleet Heritage Centre, Byfleet Library, 8.15pm 

 

Thursday 5th NOVEMBER: Entertainment in Byfleet 

with Jim Allen, our Chairman and also long serving 

member of The Byfleet Players.   

Byfleet Heritage Centre, Byfleet Library, 8.15pm 

 

Thursday 3rd DECEMBER: Christmas social.  Come 

and join in our end of the year event .  Mike Webber 

will review some of the Societyôs pictures, and Iôm sure 

there will be a mince pie or two around as well. 

Byfleet Heritage Centre, Byfleet Library, 8.15pm 

 

 

Members free.  Guests  £2  

Everyone very welcome.  

EXTRA EVENTð 

BOWLS CLUBð 

Thursday August 13th 6pm 

Byfleet Bowls Club, Stream Close, 

Byfleet 

Please give Tessa a ring on 01932 

351559 just so we can give the club 

some idea of how many to expect 

Thursday 8th OCTOBER:  We are glad to welcome 

back old Society friend Iain Wakeford who will speak 

about Byfleet in the 1960s and 70s. 

PLEASE NOTE A CHANGE OF VENUE  

FOR THIS EVENT.   

We will be meeting at ST MARYS DAY CENTRE, 

STREAM CLOSE, BYFLEET 8.15pm 
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For the Record... 
Did you miss a meeting?  Find out how it went.  

Members might remember the display on W G Tarrant at Parish Day last year and some of you may have 
bought the lovely book by Richard Norris.  In January  we were very pleased to welcome the author to 

speak on his subject. 
 Walter George Tarrant (or WG as he preferred to be known) was one of nine children.  WG went 
into business with two of his brothers, Henry and Percival.  Another brother Edwin went into the army.  
Percy followed him during the First World War and unfortunately lost his life.  His name appears on the 
Byfleet War Memorial.  On retirement, WGôs father lived in a house called The Nook, on the corner of 
Petersham Avenue and Oyster Lane.  Both parents are buried in St Maryôs churchyard. 
 The Tarrant firm soon made a name for itself in the local area.  He build Rosemount Parade, 
Station Parade and St Johnôs Church in West Byfleet, and some say he was also responsible for 
Birchwood Road.  He produced many fine, large houses including Cassilla in Madeira Road, which was 
built for his brother Percy.  His first major development was The Hockering, still a prestigious address in 
Woking today.  It was said in the family that Tarrants navvies did a great deal of the earth shifting in the 
building of Brooklands Racetrack.     
 At its height, Tarrants business had a staff of about 5,000 people, all based at his works in off 
Chertsey Road in York Road.  There seemed to be a family atmosphere in the company, and we saw 
photos of the plumbers and the admin staff as well as Tarrantôs famous tug of war team and Tarrantôs 
band. 
 Tarrant also developed St Georgeôs Hill, and it was said that the trees that he removed from there 
were used to build his houses.  Back then a 6 bedroom house on the development would have set you 
back £1,836!  155 acres were set aside for the golf club and 14 acres for the tennis club.  During the First 
World War the golf clubhouse became a military hospital.   
 WG took the challenges that war presented in his stride.  He developed the Tarrant Light Portable 
Sleeping Hut for the troopsðan easily assembled wooden hut.  Much of the carpentry was done by 
teams of women.  The design proved so popular that it was said that if all the huts produced were laid in 
a line they would stretch from London to Newcastle.  They remained very popular until the invention of 
the Nissan hut.  In 1917 WG met Flight Lieutenant Rawlings and discussed building a plane that could 
bomb Berlin.  The Tarrant Tabor was developed, the largest plane ever built at the time, but which 
unfortunately crashed on its maiden take off. 
 WG married Henrietta and they had five children, all of whom were encouraged to enter the 
business.  In 1921 WG and Henrietta celebrated their silver wedding and the 21st anniversary of Tarrants 
Ltd.  He hired a train to take all the staff to Bognor for the day, and they in turn presented him with a 
barometer and an engraved silver salver.  The children grew up.  His daughter Elsie married Hugh Junor, 
a pilot who had fought with T E Lawrence in the First World War.  Another daughter, Mildred, met a 
dashing South African on a trip there with her parents and married him.  However, life was not without its 
tragedies.  His son Edwin did not enjoy managing his fatherôs brickworks, and decided to emigrate to 
Australia.  Sadly he went for a swim one day off the Melbourne coast and was never seen again.  Hugh 
Junor was also killed in a plane crash in 1927, and was buried in St Maryôs churchyard. 
 In 1920 WG had bought the Wentworth estate, and gradually developed the area and set up the 
golf course.  Wentworth was even earmarked to become the centre for government during the Second 
World War should London be destroyed.  WG lived at Wentworth for some years (in a Tarrrant House, 
naturally) but in 1931 he suffered a serious heart attack.  Rest was prescribed, and so the family took 
their trip to South Africa.  However, without WGôs hand on the steering wheel, the business deteriorated 
and at one point he was Ã170,000 in debt.  St Georgeôs Hill golf club was sold to the members and a 
notice was put into the papers that WG was retiring from the business due to ill health.  The family moved 
out of Wentworth to Malt House Farm in Farnham.  However, at the end of 1931 a board meeting was 
held and all Tarrantôs assets added up, and on the basis of this the bank made a further loan of Ã120,000 
on top of the original debt. 
 In 1938/9 WG moved to Hafod in Wales, now known for its beautiful rural walks.  It was here that 
WG collapsed and died in 1942.  The house became derelict and was later sold and demolished in the 
1950s. 
 It was a wonderful glimpse into the life of this eminent Byfleet resident and we thanked Richard for 
an overview of WGs busy and productive life.  (Copies of Richardôs book are still availableðplease 
contact one of the committee for details) 
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   In March we welcomed Joy Whitfield, a former nurse at Holloway Sanatorium , 

who shared her knowledge and collection of memorabilia of the mental hospital and its 
founder, Thomas Holloway. 
  Thomas started out as a purveyor of pills and ointments that claimed to cure all 
ills.  His first ointments were made in his motherôs saucepans, and he and his wife sold 
pills on the docks.  The business grew and soon had premises on The Strand in 
London.  Thomas was one of the first businessmen to appreciate the value of 
advertising, and he even managed to put advertisements on the pyramids and at 
Niagara Falls.  He did try to offer Charles Dickens a fee to mention his pills in Dombey & 
Son, but the author refused.   
  Having made his fortune, Thomas decided to turn to philanthropy, and after 
attending a public meeting in 1861 about the badly managed care of the mentally ill, he 
decided to set up a private mental hospital for the professional and middle classes.  At 
the same time he set up a college for ladiesðRoyal Holloway. 

 Thomas set about building his hospital with a will, on some of his own land in Virginia Water.  He had a 
separate railway siding installed at Virginia Water to bring building materials to the site.  He consulted Pugin about 
the style of the architecture and held a competition for architects to design the building.  He engaged John Gibson, 
Superintendent of Regents Park, Hyde Park and Kensington Gardens, to landscape the grounds.  In 1873 Thomasô 
wife Jane laid the first brick and Thomas the second.  But unfortunately both died before their new sanatorium was 
finished. 
 The finished building was palatial.  The front hall doubled as the chapel, which every hospital was required to 
have.  189 plane trees were planted in the grounds, of which only one is left in Holloway Drive.  The interior 
decoration was apparently influenced by that of La Sainte Chapelle in Paris and cost £400.  This was finished in 
1878.  Pictures in the patients dining hall were supplied by students from the South Kensington School of Art, and 
there were also life sized portraits of British notables. 
 The building was finished in 1879, but as regulations for the care of the insane had changed in the meantime, 
it failed and the architect William Crossland had to revise the plans.  Thomas Holloway died in 1883, and his 
brother and brother in law took over running the hospital.  Finally on 15th June 1885 the hospital was officially 
opened in a grand ceremony with the Prince and Princess of Wales, who came down from London on a special 
train.   
 Conditions at the hospital were quite luxurious.  It was full of elegant furniture, and the first medical 
superintendent installed flush toilets and electric lighting.  The hospital even had its own gas works.  Male and 
female patients were kept apart, and male nurses were known as attendants.  Female nurses were dressed in grey 
(the lady companions) or blue (the more hands on nurses).  There was a chapel choir and male nurses were 
expected to be good at sport, as it was thought suitable for male patients to do physical activity. 
 By 1893 there were 366 patients (up from 73 on opening) and during the First World War patient numbers 
increased again, while staff numbers decreased. 
 In the 1930s the new state registration came in, meaning that nurses had to have 3 years training.  In the 
1950s nurses worked mornings (7am-1.30pm), afternoons (1.30pm-7.30pm) or nights (7.30pmð7am).  All grades 
of patient were admitted and there was no catchment area so patients would come from anywhere.  There were 
strong rooms and padded cells where patients could only be kept for a limited time.  Patients had the use of 
occupational therapy rooms, a library, shop, cafe and art studio and also a chiropodist, physiotherapist and a 
hairdressers.  Tea dances were held on Wednesdays at 2pm and sometimes there were visiting concerts too.  
There was also plenty for the staff to do too, with dances, a billiard room, cinema, bowling green and tennis courts.   
 More changes came with the introduction of the NHS in 1948.  Extensions were built and the large rooms 
became dormitories.  However, on 8th February 1978 a fire broke out in the cinema.  This spread rapidly and 
although everyone escaped from the hospital, three wards were gutted and several areas badly damaged.  This, 
coupled with policy changes regarding putting mental patients more into the community, meant that in 1980 the 
hospital closed.  The remaining patients were transferred to St Peterôs and the building was left empty for over 10 
years.  It suffered vandalismðeven rumours that a 
witches coven was meeting in thereðbut eventually 
Octagon took it over and renovated and restored 
the building with help from English Heritage.  The 
hospital has featured in many TV programmes, 
films and music videos, including Michael Caineôs 
Jack the Ripper and several episodes of Morse. 
 After Joyôs informative talk, we browsed her 
extensive collection of memorabilia including many 
of Thomas Hollowayôs adverts in many languages 
and pictures of the hospital through the ages.  We 
were accompanied by music written by Elgar for 
Powick mental hospital, which would have been the 

same sort of music played by Hollowayôs ñSannyò. 
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 For our AGM this year Jeff Sechiari presented a quick look at Byfleet Village Hall.  This building 
is known to all of us and is a focal part of village life.  It was founded to commemorate Queen 
Victoriaôs Diamond Jubilee in 1897 and the land was donated by local landowner Hugh Lockeï King.  
It was agreed the F C Stoop of West Hall would pay for the actual building as long as the villagers 
could raise the money to furnish it.  They were mostly successful, although records show that Mr 
Stoop did help out a bit in that department as well.  A competition was held to select an architect and 
an article in The Builder of 1897 says that 92 designs were received.  The final winners were Ashley 
and Armstrong of London.  The crest of Queen Victoria which is still over the stage has the date of 
1898 on it, as this was when the hall was finally ready 
to open. 
 The hall also houses the Village Club.  Mr Stoop 
was the first club President and subscriptions were 6s 
per year or 1/6 per quarter.  This seems quite steep, 
but the club was aimed primarily at the Byfleet 
tradesmen.  All members must be male, over the age of 
17 and reside in the parish of Byfleet.  However, 
honourable members need not reside in the parish, 
although their subscription would cost 10s.  You could 
introduce a friend for 1d, although no-one eligible for 
membership could be introduced more than once a 
year.  There was to be no gambling and no spirits 
served at the bar, and only three half pints of beer in 
any one day. 
 The Village Clubôs first AGM was held on Tuesday 13th February 1900.  There were 116 
members at that time, 42 of them honourable.  The expenditure for that year stood at £13 3s 4d, 
including £2 on snooker cues and £6 13s 4d to set up an athletic club as the trustees considered it 
important to encourage sport among the villagers. 
 Jeff showed some interesting pictures of the hall through the ages.  One of the interior, probably 
from the opening, showed the hall equipped with gas lamps and moulding around the stage 
proscenium arch.  This moulding had unfortunately since been removed.  The original stage curtains 
had been lovely old Victorian theatre curtains.  There was a back room behind the stage where at one 
time the secretary to the Trustees, a Miss Booker, actually lived.  When not being used for dancing, 
the hall floor was protected by a canvas cover which was tied to hooks in the walls.  Prior to the war, 
this floor was reputed to be the best dance floor in Surrey.  Receipts still exist for tins of floor polish 
ordered from Harrods, who delivered the goods in their motor car. 
 Early outdoor views showed the stream that used to run past the front in a ditch.  There was 
some debate about when this ditch was filled in, but one member remembered that it had gone by the 
time of the Second World War.  Different pictures of the exterior showed how many extensions and 
alterations have been made to the original hall.  Jeff also showed photos of the garage to the back to 
the hall, which at one time had been an air raid shelter.  Many of the original features still exist on the 
inside. 

 The hall has had long and varied use over the 
years.  There was a Doctorôs Room for clinics, an 
Assembly Room, and the club had a Billiards Room 
and a Card Room.  During the war and for some 
years afterwards, the Hall was used as a Civic 
Restaurant where you could buy a hot meal for 10d 
and a desert for 3d.  This was thought to have 
started in 1941 or 2 and to have continued until 
1948.  Some members remembered having their 
school lunches in the hall when at St Maryôs school 
across the road. 
 In his enthusiasm, Jeff had even ventured 
beneath the hall to show photos of the foundations.  

We thanked Jeff for his talk and all enjoyed a new look at such a familiar part of our village. 


